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Abstract

The notion of management competencies is prominent in the recent major 
Australian document, the Karpin Report. It also has a long history 
stretching back well before the National Training Reform Agenda placed 
competencies on the education and training agenda in Australia. In this 
paper, various attempts to institute management competencies are 
outlined and their limitations discussed. Many of these limitations 
centre on assessment of management competencies. From this some 
proposed principles of assessment of management competence will be 
outlined. A case study of the assessment of managers' competence in the 
Australian Tourism and Hospitality industry is outlined and discussed 
in order to show the strengths and limitations of the proposed 
assessment principles.

Competency-based assessment principles and methods 

In discussing the assessment of management competence it is helpful to 
distinguish between "capability evidence" and "performance evidence" 
(Eraut and Cole 1993, Eraut 1993). Eraut and Cole suggest that the term 
"capability evidence" be used for evidence of competence which cannot 
properly be described as "performance evidence". For them, "performance 
evidence" should conform to two principles: firstly, it "should refer 
to performance in the workplace under normal or near-normal 
conditions"; secondly, it "should be confined to tasks which form a 
normal part of the job and are not specially introduced for assessment 
purposes alone". In specifying the term "capability evidence" Eraut and 
Cole are not seeking to play down its importance in the assessment of 
competence, but rather to stress that on the basis of such evidence 
competence is not demonstrated so much as inferred.

According to Eraut (1993, p. 15) capability evidence "can serve at 
least two purposes:

• it may complement and strengthen performance evidence, either by 
improving the confidence of the assessor or by extending the range over 
which competence may be reliably inferred.

• it may be the most practicable alternative when there is little 
opportunity for candidates to provide performance evidence."

It also should be noted that while the distinction between capability 
and performance evidence is clear in most cases, as usual, there are 



examples on the borderline, that is, they could be in one category or 
the other depending on the context (see appendix 1 which is taken from 
Eraut and Cole 1993. It shows the relations between capability and 
performance and the overlaps between them). An example will illustrate 
this point. A hypothetical assessment event might require candidates to 
facilitate a small group meeting. Depending on the context (workplace 
or management school, status of the candidate, what the meeting is 
about, who the participants are, etc.), this assessment exercise could 
provide performance evidence or capability evidence. Finally, it should 
be stressed that in saying that an assessment system relies very 
heavily on capability evidence, it is not being claimed that it 
concentrates almost exclusively on theory at the expense of practice. 
As Eraut and Cole point out, things are more complex than the simple 

theory/practice dichotomy allows. For them, "capability is essentially 
concerned with knowledge in use." (1993, p. 13).

When the assessment of management competence occurs in the context of a 
typical management course, there will inevitably be a reliance more on 
capability evidence than on performance evidence. Given the 
developmental nature of the typical course, the assessment strategy as 
a whole is probably more formative than summative. That is, someone who 
has passed all of the assessment requirements has been well-prepared to 
assume the role of a manager. However, lacking relevant workplace 
experience and learning, they cannot yet be said to be fully competent 
managers. A more summative assessment that focuses on performance 
evidence as such is more appropriate and likely for cases such as 
reviewing the performance of experienced managers.

With the distinction between capability evidence and performance 
evidence in mind, we turn to competency-based assessment. We begin by 
outlining and discussing a number of principles that will assist such 
assessment to be fair, efficient, reliable and valid (Gonczi et al 
1993, Hager et al. 1994). Firstly, as a general rule in 
competency-based assessment, the assessment method should be matched, 
where possible, with the type of performance being assessed. For 
example, in medicine, patient diagnosis is probably best assessed by 
direct observation of performance using a real or simulated patient, 
whereas less tangible competencies, such as interpretation of a 
pathology report, can be best assessed more indirectly through some 
kind of questioning situation such as a written or oral test. Thus, we 
should always try to select the methods that are most direct and 
relevant to the kind of performance being assessed.

As shown in Table 1 below, there are basically five kinds of assessment 
methods from which to choose when assessing competence. (It is 
interesting to compare Table 1 with the Eraut and Cole (1993, p. 12) 
table that is included as an appendix. There is a good match between 
the assessment methods in the two cases.)



QUESTIONING TECHNIQUES: projects/assignments; problems; case studies; 
written tests; interviews; viva voce examinations

SIMULATIONS: simulated patients; simulated workplaces; situational 
exercises; role-plays

SKILLS TESTS: standardised patients; work samples; objective structured 
clinical examination

DIRECT OBSERVATION: supervisor evaluations; practice year; professional 
year; internship; industrial experience; video-recording

EVIDENCE OF PRIOR LEARNING: portfolios; log books; qualifications; 
referees; reflective reports on work; work project reports

Table 1
Summary of Available Assessment Methods

This first principle of competency-based assessment implies that some 
significant direct observations, simulations, evidence of prior 
learning and/or skills tests should be a substantial part of the 
assessment strategy. The competency-based accreditation scheme for 
specialist solicitors instituted by the NSW Law Society (Gonczi et al 
1994) provides a good illustration of the various elements in the 

competency standards being assessed by the method(s) that best match 
their particular characteristics. For each of the various specialist 
areas the assessment strategy represents about two-thirds performance 
assessment (as defined by Eraut and Cole) and one-third capability 
assessment.

A second general principle, particularly important for ensuring the 
validity of competency-based assessment, is that a diverse variety of 
methods should be used to gather the evidence on which competence is to 
be inferred. The narrower the base of evidence for the inference of 
competence, the less generalisable it will be to the performance of 
other tasks. An obvious example is that performance on paper-and-pencil 
tests alone would probably be too narrow a base for assessing 
competence in any occupation. Equally, observation of performance on a 
narrow range of routine tasks would be too narrow a base for assessing 
competence in many occupations. Hence, in accordance with this general 
principle, it is recommended that a mixture of the methods listed above 
be used for providing evidence on which to infer competence. The law 
specialist accreditation example, mentioned above, by using a variety 
of methods to gather a range evidence on which accreditation is based, 
illustrates this principle.



A third principle of competency-based assessment is that integrated or 
holistic assessments should be used wherever possible to cover multiple 
elements and/or units from the competency standards. This enables the 
assessment to be more valid, whilst at the same time saving on costs 
and being more efficient. Thus in choosing from the available 
assessment methods the ones most capable of assessing competence in an 
integrated manner are to be preferred. Integrated approaches seek to 
combine knowledge, understanding, problem solving, technical skills, 
attitudes, and ethics in assessment. Integrated or holistic assessment 
can be characterised as:

• problem oriented;
• interdisciplinary;
• embracing actual practice;
• covering groups of competencies;
• focusing on common circumstances;
• demanding analytical abilities; and,
• combining theory and practice.

These three principles point to some inherent difficulties in carrying 
out competency-based assessment of management. To see why this is so, 
we will now discuss some of the available work on assessment of 
management competence.

Assessment of management competencies

There is a growing interest in the development and assessment of 
competencies for management and related occupations. The British MCI 
competency standards are probably the best known (MCI 1992a, 1992b, 
1992c, 1992d). As well, various Australian initiatives are under way 
(UTS 1995, National Staff Development Committee 1995, Vines 1995, Hiley 
1995, Sheldrake 1995). However, we have been unable to identify any 
currently fully-operational Australian examples of the assessment of 
management/supervision competencies, though the first two initiatives 
referenced in the previous sentence are now well advanced into a pilot 
phase. What follows is a discussion of relevant issues in the 
assessment of management/supervision competencies drawing on some of 
this and other work. The discussion is structured around what this 
literature tells us about the suitability of each of the five basic 
kinds of assessment methods (outlined above in Table 1) for the 

assessment of management competence.

The five basic kinds of assessment methods are:

Method 1: Observation



For assessment of workplace competence it might appear obvious that the 
first of these assessment methods, i.e. observation of actual workplace 
performance should be used. However, while it is true that for 
assessment of workplace competence the data is sometimes wholly derived 
from on-the-job performance, in many other cases data collected by 
off-the-job assessment methods is also included. In fact, it is very 
common for the assessment of workplace competence to employ some 
combination of on-the-job and off-the-job assessment. There are various 
reasons for choosing to incorporate some components of off-the-job 
assessment. These reasons include:

•Full on-the-job assessment being impossible for safety reasons

•Full on-the-job assessment being impossible for ethical reasons

•Partial off-the-job assessment saving considerable time and/or 
resources

The last of these is particularly relevant to management where the work 
does not occur in discrete, self-contained units such as a doctor 
seeing a patient for 15 minutes or an architect producing a set of 
designs. Rather management involves diffuse activities that continually 
overlap and evolve in complex and often unpredictable ways. From an 
assessment point of view, there is less completion of relatively 
discrete tasks that can be readily and independently assessed. 
Management, unlike most other occupations including most professions, 
lacks what Eraut and Cole (1993, p. 11) call "naturally occurring 
products, which can be collected for assessment without incurring 
significant extra cost; and can also be made available for verification 
of that assessment."

Thus management is a good case of on-the-job assessment being very 
time-consuming and expensive. So significant amounts of off-the-job 
assessment are indicated to save on both time and resources. For 
example, a series of well-structured questions can elicit very quickly 
good data on a candidate's response to a series of situations that are 
similar in many ways, yet differ from one another in crucial respects. 
On the other hand, waiting to observe the candidate's actual 
performance in each of these different situations would likely take an 
unacceptably long time. These points are born out in the Eraut and Cole 
(1993) table (see appendix 1). The table shows the results of case 
studies of assessment of competence for 11 professional level 
occupations. The first eight occupations, none of which is 
management-related, all involve an emphasis on observation methods as 
defined above (the first two rows in the table. The third and fourth 
rows in the table refer respectively to 'skills tests' and 
'simulations' as defined above). In stark contrast, the last three 
columns of the table refer to various categories of management 
(management accountancy, industrial management, and personnel 
management). These involve no observation methods.



Method 2: Simulations

Simulated clients can have distinct advantages in fields such as law. 
Provided that the person playing the role of the client has been well 

trained, thereby minimising relevant differences from a real client, it 
is possible to employ carefully designed cases that are much richer 
from an assessment point of view than are typical real cases. Thus a 
well-designed simulation can readily yield data that is much more 
cumbersome and costly to obtain from an appropriate combination of real 
cases. Likewise simulations are important in assessment of performance 
in emergency situations, e.g. airline pilots. However, though 
simulations might have some uses in the assessment of management 
competencies, e.g. a disciplinary interview with a worker whose 
performance has slipped below acceptable levels, it seems that much 
management takes place in a context with too many variables to be 
easily simulated. To the extent that management has significant and 
complex contextual features (as Sheldrake 1995, pp. 2-3 argues that it 
does), then simulations that failed to capture these particular complex 
contextual features would lack validity. As Sheldrake puts it: ".... 
generic management competencies comprise the general set of skills, 
knowledge and application associated with the management function; 
however, they may well have to be specifically varied in a particular 
place." (1995, p. 3)  (See also MCI 1992c, p. 14) 

In broad agreement with the above, the Eraut and Cole (1993) table 
(fourth row, see appendix 1) shows that simulations were used in 
assessment in only one of the three management fields that they 
studied. 

Method 3: Evidence of prior learning/achievement

The use of portfolios compiled by the candidate has become a popular 
idea for the assessment of management competencies (see MCI 1992b). As 
described by the MCI document, a portfolio is a record of learning, 
practical experience and development over a period of time. In its 
widest and most flexible form it is a folder or file, or a similar mode 
of collection, within which the following items are presented:

•a personal profile
•evidence of competence and development

The areas covered by the evidence include:

•prior learning and experience
•items of evidence drawn from current work activities produced by the 
candidate
•evidence from others about the candidate's work and abilities 



•descriptions of the candidate's review of and reflection on the 
actions they have undertaken together with plans for future development 

According to the MCI (1992b, p. 7) a "portfolio has the potential to 
form the most comprehensive statement possible about the skills and 
competence of a manager. To do this it should:

•be self-devised within a formal framework 
•be supported by reference to sources other than the candidate
•describe the context within which the candidate works
•be easy to read and understand 
•make allowance for personal style"

It is noteworthy that a well compiled portfolio overcomes Sheldrake's 
worry noted above that generic management competencies focus on 
management functions without allowing for the peculiarities and 
vagaries of the different contexts in which they are exercised. 

Another important point is that effective portfolio assessment should 
include some searching questioning of the candidate about its content. 
If this is done properly, it will not only make the assessment much 
easier, it will also ensure that the portfolio reflects the candidate's 
own work.
 
There are also possible limitations of a portfolio approach to 
assessment. These include: the time taken to compile them may frustrate 
candidates; some important evidence may be sensitive or confidential; 
the focus is on candidates' capabilities and not deficiencies. However 
all of these can be handled by a properly structured assessment 
process, e.g. the last point would be a problem only if the portfolio 
was the sole source of evidence. As already noted, effective portfolio 
assessment should include some searching questioning of the candidate.

Given the above, it is no surprise to find that the Eraut and Cole 
(1993) table (rows 6 to 9, see appendix 1) shows that portfolio 
assessment is very common in the three management fields that they 
studied. It appears, however, that anything short of significant 
genuine workplace experience is enough to rule out significant use of 
portfolio assessment. This is, of course, why portfolio assessment has 
proved to be very useful for the assessment of prior learning.

Method 4: Skills tests

Because of the holistic nature of management, it involves the exercise 
of few discrete skills in isolation. Also, the highly contextual nature 
of management means that the successful use of skills such as 
counselling, negotiating, motivating, etc., is likely to be highly 
context dependent. Hence skills testing is not likely to be a 



significant part of assessment of management competencies. (See MCI 
1992c, p. 14). Once again the Eraut and Cole (1993) table (row 3, see 
appendix) supports this view, with no skills testing being found in the 
three management fields that they studied.

Method 5: Questioning

As already indicated in the discussion of portfolio assessment, 
questioning, whether written or oral, is likely to very important in 
the assessment of management competencies. If a portfolio method is not 
used, then questioning would appear to be the main off-the-job 
assessment method suited to the assessment of management competencies. 
Not surprisingly, questioning of various kinds was reasonably common in 
the three management fields studied by Eraut and Cole (1993) (rows 5, 
10 and 11 of their table, see appendix). This was so even though 
portfolio assessment was even more important in the three management 
fields.

This discussion has pointed to the limited number of assessment methods 
that are appropriate for the assessment of management competence. This 
is due to the peculiar nature of management. It has been suggested that 
on-the-job assessment of managers is usually very time-consuming and 
expensive. The main off-the-job assessment option is the use of 
portfolios supplemented by questioning. These options become even 
tighter for competency-based assessment of management students who lack 
the genuine management experience which is required for the development 
of a portfolio.

An example of best practice assessment of management competencies

Examples of best practice in competency-based assessment of management 
are difficult to find. Those that we have located (MCI 1992b, Eraut and 

Cole 1993, UTS 1995) assess candidates with management experience. 
Hence these assessment systems are centred on portfolios supplemented 
by questioning and other methods as appropriate. A competency-based 
development scheme for TAFE managers is currently being set up, but is 
still in its early days (National Staff Development Committee 1995).

Best practice examples in other fields such as law (Gonczi et al 1994, 
Office of the Director of Public Prosecutions NSW 1994) feature 
combinations of work samples, simulations, questioning and direct 
observation. Since most of these methods are difficult to apply to 
management, there is probably not a lot to be gained from a close 
examination of these examples.

Assessment of Tourism and Hospitality Management Competency Standards 
Project



The project commenced in 1994 with a research team from UTS in 
conjunction with NSW TAFE and Tourism Training Australia attempting to 
devise an assessment scheme that would allow managers within the 
Tourism and Hospitality Industry to gain recognition for their current 
competencies. The industry is characterised by managers who have 
acquired competency largely through on the job experience rather than 
formal structured training. Award restructuring within the industry 
required that the industry make provision for formal recognition of 
competence other than through approved training courses. 

The initial part of the project was largely concerned with research 
into what was the most suitable method of assessing management 
competencies based on both experiences both within Australia and 
overseas. As the first part of this paper shows the 
portfolio/questioning approach was found to be the most suitable 
assessment methodology. 

The actual competency standards for managers are quite complex and 
cover a range of management roles within the industry ranging from 
first-line supervisors to managers of large establishments. The units 
consisted of a number of general management competency units which have 
a tourism and hospitality context as well as units which are highly 
specific to the industry. The units range from ASF Level 4 (supervisory 
competencies) to ASF Level 6 (manager competencies). It was found that 
the portfolio approach was suitable for all the units across all the 
ASF Levels. 

Assessment issues that arose during the project

Difficulties in assembling portfolios
While the portfolio method was the most obvious choice for assessing 
management competencies, there were peculiarities associated with the 
Tourism and Hospitality Industry which made assembling portfolios 
difficult. 

The first of these difficulties was the nature of the Tourism and 
Hospitality Industry. One of the most notable features of the industry 
is the relatively high turnover of staff at all levels. If was a common 
experience when trialing the assessment scheme that people in 
management positions would change job frequently. This was often driven 
by individuals attempting to fast-track promotion but also by the large 
number of change in ownership of individual establishments. This has 
meant that obtaining documentation for inclusion in portfolios can be 
very difficult for many individuals. Many candidates could not produce 
evidence of job descriptions, work samples (budgets, duty statements or 
task lists for supervised staff, purchase orders, etc) or even 

statements of previous employment. 



One of the key findings of the project was that while the portfolio 
scheme seemed very straight forward on the surface the actual practice 
was very difficult. Many potential candidates for assessment felt that 
the time, cost and effort required to assemble a portfolio and then 
have it assessed was not worthwhile and that it would be far easier to 
enrol in a TAFE Diploma Course in Tourism and Hospitality Management. 
The assessment in the TAFE course appeared to them to be rather more 
straightforward and the result was less subject to the uncertainty of 
the portfolio/questioning approach.

Hopefully the introduction of the portfolio based approach to 
assessment within the industry will lead to potential candidates 
realising the importance of collecting adequate documentation for use 
in future assessment. This will require a change of practice by many in 
the industry and encouragement by credential issuing authorities. 

Authenticity

One of the problems with utilising the portfolio method is the 
difficulty in establishing the authenticity of the documentation 
submitted. While it should be possible for the assessor to run checks 
on the source of the documentation, in the Tourism and Hospitality 
Industry this is practically impossible. Because of the high rate of 
change in ownership and management of establishments in this industry 
even a simple check to ascertain whether an individual actually worked 
at an establishment during a certain time period can prove difficult. 

Meticulous record keeping practices is not a virtue of the industry, 
particularly the smaller establishments. It is quite common for workers 
to be employed under false names, for no adequate records of employment 
and training to be kept and for remuneration to be cash based rather 
than go through the usual financial journals. The only check for 
authenticity in many cases is the actual interview that takes place 
after portfolio examination. 

Sufficiency
A most pressing issue that faced both candidates and assessors in the 
portfolio based approach to assessment is how much evidence does the 
candidate have to put in the portfolio to allow the assessor to make 
the judgment of individual competence. There is no simple numeric 
indicator that can be applied in assessment of management. Sheer number 
of documents may only indicate simple repetition of a management 
function and give no indication of complexity or related contextual 
issues. On the other hand a single complex document such as a 
management evaluation report can indicate high levels of underpinning 
knowledge, research, communication and contingency management skills. 

In this project this presented a difficulty to assessors. There was a 
tendency on the part of assessors to opt for weight of numbers of 



documents over complexity and content. As an example many assessors 
tended to look for a minimum number of spreadsheets and related 
financial documents when assessing financial management competencies 
rather than examining the actual content of the spreadsheets and 
documents. This tends to encourage the "chuck it in approach" on the 
part of candidates who then choose to add volume of documents to the 
portfolio rather than to address the actual competency being assessed. 

Interassessor reliability
The portfolio based approach to assessment is by its very nature far 

less reliable than workplace observation, simulations or tests of 
technical skills. There is a far greater reliance on the judgement of 
the assessor to infer the competence of the candidate. While the 
questioning of the portfolio is absolutely essential and undoubtedly 
assists the assessor in making the assessment decision, in this project 
there were some instances where assessors could not agree on what 
constituted a portfolio that clearly indicated candidate competence.

While issues like sufficiency of documentation were problems, many 
assessors had difficulty interpreting the ASF Level of the competency 
standards. The competency standards covered management competencies 
from ASF Level 4 to ASF Level 6. Assessors had no difficulty with the 
ASF 4 level competencies as these represent the competencies of 
supervisors in the industry. The difficulties arose at levels 5 & 6 
where assessors tended to have far too unrealistic expectations from 
candidates. Assessors had to be reminded that the statements of 
competence they were potentially awarding were equivalent to TAFE 
Diploma and Advanced Diploma awards using Australian Qualifications 
Framework (AQF) nomenclature. 

This problem was partially solved by the use of exemplar portfolios. 
These were portfolios assembled specifically to show assessors what 
portfolios that clearly indicate management competence should look 
like. Portfolios that contained either insufficient or non-relevant 
evidence were also compiled to act as benchmarks for assessors. While 
the portfolios submitted by candidates should always be judged on their 
individual merits, the use of exemplar portfolios did provide a useful 
reference point for inexperienced assessors. 

Addressing the Competency Being Assessed
A common fault that was found in the early stages of the project was 
the inability of many candidates to relate what they had included in 
the portfolio to the unit(s) being assessed. There was a tendency for 
candidates to stick materials into the portfolio and then not to 
address the issue of how particular items demonstrated competence. This 
made the job of the assessor very difficult as they had to then try and 
infer the relationship of included materials to the assessed 
competency. One of the benefits of the portfolio approach is to make 



candidates actively reflect on past experience and relate this to 
acquired competence and to future career options. The importance of 
relating each item to the unit(s) being assessed and to encourage 
active reflection was highlighted in the candidate guides and was 
reinforced in the initial contact between assessor and candidate. 

Cost-effectiveness
An issue that arose very early in this project was to how keep the cost 
of the assessment within reason. Because the process was moderately 
labour intensive both from the point of view of administration and the 
actual assessment it was difficult to keep the costs of assessment 
below the cost of conventional training and assessment delivered by a 
training or educational institute. 

In the first instance candidate manuals explaining the process of the 
assessment and also providing advice on how to assemble a portfolio had 
to be sent to each potential candidate. Each candidate had to be 
assigned an assessor who not only was an accredited assessor but also 
who had subject matter expertise. This assessor had to act not only as 
an assessor for the candidate but also as a mentor in providing 
guidance on portfolio assembly. The total process of acting as a mentor 
and then having not only to examine the portfolio but to then question 
the candidate about the portfolio as well as his/her underpinning 
knowledge associated with the competency unit can take up to ten hours. 

This together with the administrative overheads of mailing, phone 
calls, printing, record keeping and quality monitoring means that the 
assessment costs can be hard to contain within the bounds of 
acceptability. 

The cost-effectiveness problem can also be exacerbated in highly 
specialised units of competency such as those associated with legal 
matters, industrial relations and occupational health and safety. These 
require assessors with specialised skills and knowledge who can make 
the requisite assessment decision. As such these assessors are not only 
more difficult to find but more expensive to procure. On a user-pays 
basis this means that the total cost for assessment of a specialised 
unit could run into upward of $700-800. This is far beyond what 
candidates are willing to pay and makes assessment inaccessible to many 
in the industry, particularly if a candidate chooses to be assessed one 
unit at a time.

Fortunately, these expensive units can be subsidised somewhat by 
assessments of the general management units where assessors are more 
readily available. Candidates were also encouraged to be assessed in 
multiple units. This is not only for cost reasons, but because of 
assessment issues. In many cases items collected in a portfolio can be 
used as evidence of competence in multiple units and a holistic 
approach to assessment encourages this. At the same time administrative 



costs are virtually the same for a single unit as for multiple units of 
competence. Because of this the cost structure of the final assessment 
scheme gave substantial discounts for multiple unit assessments. One of 
the outcomes of this project was to show that portfolio assembly and 
assessment has to carefully costed and any assessment scheme going down 
this particular road will have to keep a close watch on assessment 
costs or they can actually make assessment so expensive that it is no 
longer feasible. 

Video Portfolios
An alternative to the carefully documented portfolio was offered in 
some units to candidates who had difficulties with documentation and/or 
may have had limited written communication skills. These candidates 
were allowed to present a portfolio orally to an assessor. They were 
asked to outline their general prior employment and training and then 
to demonstrate from their prior experience how they met the competency 
unit being assessed. The interview with the assessor was videod and all 
information presented was authenticated as necessary. Often paper based 
materials would be presented and the candidates then had to relate 
these back to the unit being assessed. This approach was found to offer 
a viable assessment alternative in some units and was found to be 
easier for some candidates than a purely paper based approach to the 
portfolio. This approach relies heavily on the interpersonal skills of 
the assessor and great care must be taken to obtain sufficient, 
authentic and current evidence of competence.  

Fairness and Equity
The portfolio/questioning approach for the reasons discussed earlier in 
this paper is the preferred methodology for assessing management 
competencies but there are instances where it cannot be utilised. The 
project identified that there were a number of potential candidates who 
for various reasons could not collect materials for inclusion in 
portfolios. Some of these candidates may have worked overseas for 
considerable periods of time and now cannot access any supporting paper 
based evidence. To deny such individuals participation in the 
assessment scheme would be to contravene accepted principles of 
fairness and equity. 

To overcome this anomaly such candidates were offered challenge 
assessments. These obviously differed from unit to unit but could 
involve a simulation, questioning or in some instances, tests of 
technical skills. Generally combinations of such forms of evidence were 
chosen. The difficulty with this approach is to equate it with the 
results of the portfolio/questioning methodology. The portfolio 
approach relies heavily on sustained documented prior performance 
whereas simulations and tests of technical skills rely on current 
performance in often fairly artificial contexts. The two approaches are 
not strictly comparable and the predictive validity of the portfolio 
approach would appear to be somewhat lower than the challenge approach. 



However, adherence to principles of equity and fairness the alternative 
methodologies have to be offered. 

The Portfolio Approach
The project clearly demonstrated that management competencies can be 
assessed validly and reliably by use of the portfolio/questioning 
methodology. However, it is by no means a straightforward process and 
any assessment scheme that goes down this path has to put a lot of 
effort into ensuring that the scheme has strategies for candidate 
assistance in assembling a portfolio, uses exemplar portfolios to 
assist both assessors in judging sufficiency and has authenticity 
checks built in. It would also probably be desirable for any such 
scheme to use multiple assessors to examine the portfolio, however this 
approach may be limited by constraints of cost. Management competencies 
undoubtedly require a different skill set on the part of assessors than 
do technical competencies and future training of assessors in this area 
will need to reflect these skills.
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